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USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL,  11th August 2011


PRESENT: Councillor Smith (Chair) 

Councillors Bates, Coombs, Kirton, Marshall MBE, McAllister (substitute for Councillor Taylor) Wardaugh
17 MINUTES
IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel held on 21st July 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

18 FRESH START: THE SECOND YEAR 2011/12
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report setting out a draft Programme - ‘A Fresh Start for Calderdale’ from the Leader, Councillor Battye, and Deputy Leader, Councillor T Swift, which sought Members’ consideration and views. 

The draft Programme stated that the Council leadership wanted to ensure that the Council consolidated its role and services for local people.  A number of objectives were included as follows:

Open Council; Getting things done; Caring for People; Local Services; Environmental Action; Clean and Safe Streets; Supporting local businesses and more Value for Money.

Councillor Battye, Leader of the Council, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.
Members commented on the following issues: 
· Were members of staff aware of the Fresh Start for Calderdale Programme? In response, the Leader advised that publicising the programme would be ongoing in order to get the message across to all staff.

· Ward Forums in certain areas were not working, more Officers attended than members of the public, could the issue of Ward Forums be reviewed? In response, the Leader assured Members that the intention was to continue Ward Forums without too much bureaucracy.  There was no intention to stop the Ward Forums as this provided the public with an opportunity to raise any issues or concerns with their local Councillor. However, it was important to keep to a simple process of meeting, to encourage the public to attend.

· What audience was the ‘Fresh Start Programme’ aimed at? Where would it be advertised?  In response, the Leader advised that it was for everyone who wished to hear it.  The Programme would be widely published including on the Council’s website. An Action Plan would be presented to Cabinet shortly.

· Was Cabinet question time effective? In response, the Leader advised that this was an important feature, anyone was invited to ask questions of the Cabinet, Members as well as the Public.  Responses to questions are published on the website.

· Was there work being carried out within the West Yorkshire region to address sharing services and saving money? In response, the Leader advised that the Association of West Yorkshire Authorities were carrying out a programme to look at sharing services and expertise in certain areas, to create efficiencies.  It was intended that by the end of the year a new and exciting programme would be brought forward, which maintained services, and improved quality.  

· Members expressed concern that sharing services with larger authorities may affect job security in Calderdale.  In response, the Leader assured Members that this was something to be aware of, however, there was a great deal of expertise within Calderdale, which other Authorities wanted to access, such as Procurement and IT systems, where Calderdale was ahead in these areas. 

· Was there a desire in the West Yorkshire region similar to Greater Manchester, for sharing services, and collaborative working? In response, the Leader acknowledged that this type of working was more advanced in Greater Manchester, but she considered that the West Yorkshire region were developing a very positive relationship which supported collaborative working.

· When would the Children’s Social Care Service come out of intervention? In response, the Leader assured Members that the Children’s Social Care Service should be out of intervention by March 2012.

· Many complaints had been received about the cleanliness of some areas and grass cutting, could this be highlighted in the draft Programme on Clean and Safe Streets? In response, the Leader advised that the cleaner, greener team had responded well to complaints received, and the issue of grass cutting was being discussed with Pennine Housing who had recently carried out a very successful pilot scheme.

IT WAS AGREED that this Panel wishes to review progress on implementing the Fresh Start Action Plan in January 2012.
19 PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL – FOLLOW UP 

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report on the level of completion of Performance Appraisal for all Directorates, over the last year. The Human Resources Vision system was currently being rolled out, and would be able to record all work areas with effect from early January 2012.  The completion rates for Performance Appraisals had declined in some Directorates when compared with the situation in 2009.  The report highlighted that the decline was due to structural and cultural change which had been taking place in the various Service Areas of the Council. A table showing the Performance Appraisal Completion Rates was attached to the report at Appendix 1.

Officers reported at the meeting that there was a strong commitment throughout both the Children and Young People Service and the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate to complete Performance and Development Plans.  A problem had occurred in the Children and Young People Service due to staff leaving, which had led to incomplete data reporting.  Further work had now been carried out and 90% of the appraisals had been completed. Officers assured the Panel that the service had put measures in place to ensure consistency of reporting and that appraisals would be completed on time.

Officers from the Adults, Health and Social Care Service circulated up to date figures, which indicated that of the 829 staff, 545 PDP’s had been completed and a further 202 were planned or not required.  A chart highlighting reasons why some of the Performance Development Plans had not been carried out was detailed in the report.  Members were assured that monitoring and reporting arrangements were in place.
Members expressed concern that the deadline for completing of PDPs was end of July.    Even though there had been a slight improvement, some areas were still very low, especially where there should be support for staff in challenging circumstances. The Performance Development Plan was a tool which Managers should use to support and encourage employees, and enhance personal development and addressing training needs.  Figures for the previous two years had not been encouraging.  Members sought assurance that Performance Development was now moving forward.  It was important that all Directors and Heads of Service understand the timescale and targets identified.  It was noted that the figures had improved, could Officers assure Members that the figures reported were correct and accurate? In response, Officers assured Members that evidence from the staff survey had indicated the amount of appraisals which had been carried out was very positive.
IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) this Panel recommends that the importance of the completion of the Performance Development Plans is communicated by the Chief Executive to all Managers; and

(b) an Annual Review be carried out by the Panel in order to monitor progress.
20 CENTRALISATION OF TRAINING SERVICES

The Head of Human Resources submitted a written report on the Centralisation of Training Services.

At the meeting of Budget Council on 28th February 2011, a review of Workforce Planning and Development was agreed in order to realise a saving of £150,000 per annum from the financial year 2011/12 onwards.  An initial assessment of the potential staff and budgets available within the Council was carried out by staff within the service during the financial year 2010/11.  It was estimated at that point that at least 46 staff were engaged on various training functions including the procurement and delivery of training, with salary costs in the region of £1.6M per annum.  Following Budget Council, Directorates had made changes to existing service provision in order to realise savings as part of the budget process for 2011/12.  This would impact on the ability of the service to centralise the functions and staff within Human Resources and achieve the ongoing saving of £150,000 per annum, particularly in the current financial year.

The report detailed the key actions identified in the initial Budget Saving Implementation Action Plan.

Meetings were initially held between staff from Human Resources and key stakeholders in directorates in May 2011 in order to determine the scope of the review and also the information to be provided to Directorates for completion.  As a result of these meetings detailed guidance and information was forwarded to all Directorates at the end of May 2011 for completion and return by 1st July 2011. The total expenditure on Workforce Planning and Development Activities in 2010/11 detailed in the various returns was £2.4M.  Of this, salary costs totalled £1M and non salary costs £1.4M.  It was proposed that further work be carried out on analysing information returned by directorates.  Further information for workforce development/ training within the Council would then be drawn up for presentation to the Scrutiny Panel in October 2011.

Members commented on the following issues
· What was the time scale to report back to the Panel with results from further analysing of information received? In response, Officers confirmed that a report could be presented within two months.

· How many staff procure training at the moment,  has the 46 staff figure remained the same? In response, Officers confirmed that this figure had reduced due to staff leaving the establishment.

· Where training was grant funded were the contracts temporary or permanent? In response, Officers confirmed that this issue was being looked into, as some grant funded posts had been given a permanent contract.

· How do Officers envisage training will be carried out in the future? In response, Officers advised that this would be looked into, including what is achievable together with a programme to commence delivery.

· The training budget in Children and Young People Service was grant funded so what happens when the grant stops? In response, Officers confirmed that it would not be possible to procure training when the grant stopped. Officers would be looking at commissioning service providers to provide training.

IT WAS AGREED that the Head of Human Resources be requested to report back to this Scrutiny Panel with an update on the Centralisation of Training Services, at the meeting to be held on 13th October 2011.

(Councillor Wardhaugh declared a personal interest in the above item as his employer used training services provided by the Council.) 
21 VISION HR – PROGRESS REPORT

The Head of Human Resources submitted a written report which provided progress on the implementation of the integrated HR and Payroll system.  The Project Team and relevant Working Groups were formed in order to capture the requirements needed for a new system, in particular the areas of HR, Payroll, Training and ICT.  Interested parties were invited to tender for the contract following a Pre-Qualification Questionnaire and did so by September 2007.  The Project Team undertook a thorough scoring evaluation and recommended Selima as the preferred supplier to the Project Board in December 2007.  This was accepted by the Board on 14th January 2008.  Following contractual and legal requirements, the installation and build of the system commenced in late Summer/Autumn 2008.  Most service users were now using the system and completion of the roll-out for Children and Young People Service and Adults, Health and Social Care should be finished by the end of the year.  The Selima system provided more information and most service users were now using it.
Members congratulated Officers for their work and efforts to roll out the new system.

IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted.

22 LOCAL GOVERNMENT GROUP ROADSHOW – TAKING THE LEAD: A PRACTICAL APPROACH TO SELF-REGULATION

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report on a Local Government Group Road Show, which had recently been attended by Councillor McAllister and Councillor David Hardy.  The Road Show had considered issues of interest to all areas of local government, but had particular relevance for Use of Resources issues.

The Local Government Group was a grouping of organisations that included the Local Government Association and had taken on some of the functions of the Improvement and Development Agency through Local Government Improvement and Development. The Local Government Group was offering one free ‘peer challenge’ to every local authority.  The offer was available until April 2014.  Peer challenge would be designed to suit the needs of a local situation, but there would be an emphasis on corporate capacity and leadership. 

Councillor McAllister attended the meeting and gave a report back from the workshop.

Members commented on the following issues:

· The road show had been attended by 5 representatives from Calderdale

· It was important to cascade information back to Members or colleagues when anyone has attended courses or workshops to provide feedback. One of the workshops attended included Public Scrutiny and local accountability, this had been very well presented, challenging and engaging, including a skills analysis, developing a pro scrutiny culture, transparency, and accountability.

· The ‘peer challenge’ offered the opportunity to have a ‘critical friend’ to look at what works well and what needs improving. The LGG advised not to be too specific when deciding upon which area to focus.   Members discussed options, including ‘Narrowing the Gap’ and Communication and Engagement.

IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) Cabinet be recommended to consider arranging a peer review of corporate complexity and leadership through the Local Government Group, with a possible focus on Narrowing the Gap, and Communication and Engagement; and

(b) this Scrutiny Panel wishes to be involved in the peer review, and to discuss the findings of the review.
23 WORK PLAN
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved with the following amendments:

(i) A report on the Achievement of Budget Savings be submitted to a meeting of this Panel to be held on 22nd September 2011;

(ii) A report on the Health and Wellbeing Strategy be submitted to a meeting of this Panel to be held on 16th December 2011;

(iii) A report on Narrowing The Gap be submitted to a meeting of this Panel at the same meeting as a report on Health and Wellbeing Strategy;

(iv) A report on the Centralisation of Training Services be submitted to a meeting of the Panel to be held on 13th October 2011

(v) An update report on Fresh Start – The Second Year 2011/12 be submitted to a meeting of this Panel to be held on 13th January 2012

Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Minutes of Meeting held on 21st July 2011 

Fresh Start – The Second Year 2011/12 

Performance Appraisal – Update

Centralisation of Training

Vision HR – Progress Report

Report back from Local Government workshop 

Work Plan 

